

Erik Isaksson MA is an Ernst Mach Fellow at the oiip, conducting a project on narratives of neutrality in Austria and pacifism in Japan. His main research interests are the role of narratives, discourses, identity, status, and knowledge regimes in international politics, with a particular focus on Japan and East Asia. He is also a researcher and PhD candidate at Freie Universität Berlin, working on narratives of "universal values" in contemporary Japanese foreign policy, and an Associate Fellow at the Swedish Institute of International Affairs. He received his MA in Asian Languages and Cultures (focus on Japan) from Stockholm University in 2016 and worked at the Stockholm-based Institute for Security and Development Policy (ISDP) 2017-2020.

Impressum:

Österreichisches Institut für Internationale Politik – oiip,
Austrian Institute for International Affairs
A-1090 Vienna, Währinger Straße 3/12, www.oiip.ac.at, info@oiip.ac.at,

Copyright © 2024

Japan's security posture: drivers and motivations

In 2023, Japan was on a steady trajectory toward a greater military and diplomatic footprint on the world stage, having just announced a new National Security Strategy, National Defense Strategy, and a Defense Buildup Program in December 2022. These were part of a long-term effort to bolster Japan's military capabilities and international profile, motivated by a ruling party that has sought these goals since its founding in 1955. Particularly since the start of the war in Ukraine these domestic motivations have gained in relevance by virtue of deteriorating international security. In 2024, we are likely to see Japan further develop its military capabilities, military exports, and assistance, partly driven by hard security concerns, and partly by these domestic motivations. These motivations can in turn be understood as an effort to boost Japan's international status.

Among other measures, the December 2022 security documents set forth a goal of allocating 2 percent of GDP on defense spending by 2027 and another of acquiring so-called "counter strike"

capabilities" on overseas military bases. That level of defense spending and those capabilities had been long in the making. Now, according to Prime Minister Kishida Fumio, they were motivated particularly by "Russia's aggressive invasion of Ukraine", but also by the "military buildup" and "nuclear missile developments" in Japan's neighborhood (Prime Minister's Office of Japan 2022). The prime minister's yearly policy speech to the National Diet in January 2023 further underscored Japan's wary outlook on international security. In the speech, Kishida called the full-scale invasion of Ukraine the third "turning point" in the history of modern Japan, after the Meiji Restoration of 1868, and the end of World War II. In his words, the invasion was a "challenge to the rules-based international peace order", and Japan was, as G7 chair in the first half of 2023, "ready to lead the world" (Prime Minister's Office of Japan 2023). Domestically, the prime minister is not known as a hawk. He is the erstwhile leader¹ of the Kochikai faction, a grouping that represents the traditionally "dovish" mainstream of the conservative Liberal Democratic Party

¹ It is custom in the LDP's factions that their leaders exit the faction and give up faction leadership when they are appointed prime minister, so as to avoid conflicts of interest

⁽Konno 2023). However, their stature as de facto faction leaders remain; in newspaper articles the prime minister's old faction will be invariably referred to as the "Kishida faction", or "Abe faction".

(LDP), the party that has been in power almost continuously since 1955. In spite of this purported dovishness, however, he is largely continuing a security policy reform effort initiated by the LDP most

ardent nationalists and more likely hawks in the Seiwakai faction, previously headed by the late prime minister Abe Shinzo.² This underlines how

This underlines how increased defense spending and security policy reform is a shared concern across wide swaths of the LDP, the party that - given a perennially fractured opposition - still dominates Japanese politics.

increased defense spending and security policy reform is a shared concern across wide swaths of the LDP, the party that - given a perennially fractured opposition - still dominates Japanese politics.

Japan's geopolitical predicament is an important factor in understanding the country's position. Concern about this can be gleaned not only from official statements like those from Kishida's speeches, but also by listening to what security policy experts in Japan say. These emphasize the significance of Russia's invasion of Ukraine, the precedent it might set, and the restructuring of international relations it

might forebode (Closed seminar on Kishida government security policy 2022; Osawa 2023). Moreover, as regular watchers of Japanese security policy would know, China's rise and

aggressive behavior has become an increasing concern in the past 15-20 years.

Former deputy head of Japan's National Security Secretariat and close prime ministerial advisor to Abe Shinzo, Kanehara Nobukatsu, expresses what is arguably the

consensus in Japanese security circles by calling China the "eye of the storm (typhoon)" in the shifting international balance and calling for robust Japan-US alliance cooperation to face it (Kanehara 2021, pp. 177-178).

While external threats certainly play a role, Japan's expanding national security posture also has important roots in ideational and domestic factors, which might help us understand where Japan is headed in 2024. The Japanese government has a long history of measuring itself and its progress against other states in the international system. In the modern era, usually said to start

² Recent milestones in security policy reform are, for example, the state secrets law of 2013 and the instituting of a National Security Council in the same year, the reinterpretation of the

constitution to allow for collective self defense in 2014/2015 and associated laws, and the decision to remove the self-imposed cap on defense spending at 1 % of GDP in 2017, and the subsequent steadily rising military budgets.

around 1868, the "West" generally came to replace China as the main point of reference for policymakers and intellectuals (Tanaka 1994; Gustafsson 2022). The famous Datsu-A Ron (Leaving Asia) editorial in the newspaper Jiji Shimpo in 1885 constructing Asia as "backwards" and the West as "progress" is perhaps one of the most illustrative examples of this shift. This strive for upward mobility with an eye toward the "West" as yardstick and competition lived on during Japan's imperialistic war in the Asia-Pacific and through the postwar economic boom. In this way, status concerns and concerns about where Japan belongs have had sway in Japanese foreign policy circles.

Community through military efforts, status through military buildup

Since the appointment of conservative Abe Shinzo as prime minister in 2006, the Japanese government has been steadily beefing up its military capabilities, expanding its military expenditure to GDP ratio throughout his tenure (2006-2007 and 2012-2020). It has also attempted to rally states around defense of the rules-based international order, often emphasizing how the order stands for democracy, the rule of law, and human rights. In both of these areas the Japanese government has employed narratives that remind us

of the ideational status drivers introduced above, emphasizing the need for Japan to "lead", and that Japan is in a community with states that emphasize the importance of the "rules-based order" and those that are called "likeminded" (doushikoku) - primarily U.S. allies and partners. One example of this type of narrative is then-foreign minister Kono Taro's introduction to the 2018 Japanese Ministry of Foreign Affairs Bluebook: "the international order built on fundamental values such as freedom, democracy, human rights and the rule of law is under threat. [...] [T]o preserve the existing international order [...] Japan needs to take on even greater responsibility and an even greater role than before" (Kono 2018). Another is prime minister Kishida's speech in December 2022 announcing Japan's three new security documents. In the speech, he emphasized how NATO countries aimed for "a defense spending commensurate to economic strength" and that Japan would "speed up its efforts in line with our cooperation with these allies and likeminded countries" (Kishida 2022).

As part of the community building with U.S. allies and partners, 2023 saw the

launch of Japan's new
"Official Security
Assistance" program,
styled as an
expansion of Official
Development
Assistance but for the
benefit of the
militaries of
"likeminded
countries". In the

Since the Russian invasion and through October 31, 2023,
Japan has provided a total of EUR 6.81 billion to the country.
In this regard it is only outmatched by the EU, the U.S.,
Germany, the UK and Norway, and outpacing other relatively large givers like the Netherlands,
Poland, Sweden and Denmark.

program's first year, Bangladesh, Fiji, Malaysia and the Philippines benefited, with Indonesia and Vietnam to be added in 2024, along with a doubled budget for the program (Matsuyama 2023). In the past couple of years, there has been a shift in Japanese government narratives toward emphasizing "rulesbased order" over "democracy", seemingly based on the consideration that "democracy" narratives in diplomacy scares off less democratic states that Japan wants in its fold against China (Tsuruoka 2022). Some of these are likely in the Southeast Asian group benefiting from OSA, hinting at further Japanese engagement with that region.

Falling in the same category of policy that functions to carve out Japan's place

in the Western (security) community is Japan's aid to Ukraine. Since the Russian invasion and through October 31, 2023, Japan has provided a total of EUR 6.81 billion to the country. In this regard it is only outmatched by the EU, the U.S., Germany, the

UK and Norway, and outpacing other relatively large givers like the Netherlands, Poland, Sweden and Denmark. Given the size of the Japanese economy, in terms of share of GDP it is "only" the 22nd largest donor - still ahead of European countries like France, Belgium, Spain and Italy (Antezza, Bushnell and Dyussimbinov et al 2023). In December 2023, Kishida pledged another USD 4.5 billion in aid to Ukraine (Yamaguchi 2023), and the government also announced a modification to its defense equipment export rules, whereby export of lethal weaponry will be allowed. Such export to Ukraine is still prohibited, given the country's involvement in conflict, but given the long trend of easing export restrictions,³

prime minister Noda Yoshihiko had in 2012 relaxed the same prohibition, and in 2004 prime minister Koizumi Jun'ichiro made an exception

³ Abe removed the general prohibition on weapons exports in 2014 and replaced it with principles governing their export. Before that,

that will likely be made possible either in 2024 or the near future, too (Nagasaki 2023). In early January 2024, foreign minister Kamikawa Yoko visited Kyiv as the third Japanese cabinet member since the war started, underlining Japan's continued support. The foreign minister also announced Japan's impending donation of USD 37 million to a NATO trust fund for drone detection systems in Ukraine (Matsuyama 2024).

As Eric Heginbotham, Samuel Leiter and Richard Samuels argue (2023), upgrading Japan's military capability has itself been a long-standing top priority for actors across politics, the bureaucracy, and American so-called Japan handlers - diplomats particularly involved in managing the U.S.-Japan Alliance. In their words, "responses to changing international circumstances reflect long standing political and bureaucratic desires as much as objectively framed requirements" (ibid., p. 49). Japan's 2022 security documents are furthermore partly motivated by "desires of dominant political actors". The reforms proposed identifying counter strike capabilities as

a "key" to strengthening Japan's defense (National Security Council, p. 17) - come at the expense of other, from a military perspective overdue but less spectacular measures, such as improving the resilience of Air Self-Defense Forces bases through hardened aircraft shelters (Heginbotham et al., pp. 54-56).

The argument of Heginbotham et al does not relate to status but rather to long-standing "policy preferences". The two are not mutually exclusive, however, and the argument that conservative Japanese policymakers are status conscious and connect Japan's "pacifism" with lower status has been made elsewhere (e.g. Ha and Hagström 2022). The "policy preferences" ought to come from somewhere, and the fact that they have been there since the reimagining of the Japanese state after World War II suggests that they are something more than a response to any one particular security threat. These long standing preferences, which in this way can be conceptualized as born out of status concerns, feed into narratives domestic and international - of a worsening international security situation in recent years.4 This mounting

for the development of a joint U.S.-Japan missile defense system.

⁴ Using "narrative" here does not mean that the worsening security situation is not real. It is simply an acknowledgement that no "situation" exists independently of how we interpret and

conceive of it, and these conceptions are very real, with real implications. This conceiving of and making sense of the world is often done through narratives - chronological storytelling structure and an evaluation with lessons on

notion that international security is worsening, coupled with these preferences will, if anything, not hinder further militarization in 2024 and beyond.⁵

Musical chairs in domestic politics

A wild card in 2024 is the political stability of the Kishida government. Several of the LDP's factions and particularly the late Abe's conservative faction, the Seiwakai, is embroiled in a

scandal where
ministers and high
officials have
systematically failed to
disclose financial
contributions. As an
immediate response,
Kishida decided to
purge all Seiwakai
members in high office
in the government and
party in order to

contain the fallout. In early January, the prime minister called the first meeting of the newly instituted Panel for Political Reform within the party, stating that the "the LDP itself needs to change" (Jimin 2024). Kishida's predecessor as prime minister, the faction-less Suga Yoshihide, is using the opportunity to

argue for the abolition of factions in the LDP (Channeru Seiron 2024). In mid-January, the prime minister announced his intent to abolish his own faction. At the time of writing, the decision has prompted the Seiwakai faction and former LDP Secretary General and party bigshot Nikai Toshihiro's Shisuikai faction to announce their dissolutions as well. These three factions are those that are embroiled in the scandal so far.

While this may seem like a big shift,

factions have existed since the party's beginnings and are arguably engrained in its organizational culture. Mass dissolution has even happened before at a political low point for the LDP in 1994 (Hodo Station 2024), after

which the factions rebounded. The prime minister likely sees the move as an opportunity to salvage his poor approval ratings, as almost half of the Japanese public wants the abolition of LDP factions (NHK 2024). The political reform panel contains 10 Seiwakai members, nine of whom are themselves

arms, the raising of armies, and the seeking of military bases and allies" (Naidu 1985, p. 2).

A wild card in 2024 is the

government. Several of the

the late Abe's conservative

faction, the Seiwakai, is

financial contributions.

political stability of the Kishida

LDP's factions and particularly

embroiled in a scandal where

ministers and high officials have

systematically failed to disclose

steps to be taken (Hagström and Gustafsson 2019, p. 390).

⁵ Here, I use a broad and military affairs-focused definition of militarization, as "the gathering of

suspected of being embroiled in the funds scandal. The conservative daily Sankei Shimbun's political commentator suspects Kishida believes that he needs young Seiwakai members' support going forward and is therefore trying to keep them integrated rather than shutting them out (Channeru Seiron 2024).

While three factions have announced their dissolution, three remain undecided, making the outcome of Kishida's gambit still unclear (Kawaguchi 2024). One of the three is led by LDP kingmaker and ex-PM Aso Taro, who has been an intraparty supporter of Kishida but is reportedly now upset about where things are going (Asahi 2024). Even if all current factions were dissolved, that could of course simply herald the birth of new factions. These could be formed around the prime minister on the one hand, and those who are currently in a "group of the factionless", such as Suga and former faction boss and perennial party outsider Ishiba Shigeru on the other; where Aso sets his foot down is likely to matter much. Elections for the Lower House do not need to be held until late 2025, but in fall 2024, Kishida's first term as LDP president is up. What happens in and around the party until that point and, crucially, what that does to Kishida's approval ratings, is likely to

decide whether he will face a challenger or not.

Conclusion

In sum, radical change in Japan's security outlook is unlikely in 2024. The dominant conservative preference for the spectacular in security reforms and of community building with the "likeminded" is likely to continue. In part this is because the big changes were already announced at the end of 2022; focus now is on how to deliver the changes, particularly regarding funding. The imperative to align with the "likeminded countries" in the West as a leading defender of the rules-based order feeds into acquiring spectacular military capability, to the extent that status within that likeminded Western community is defined by having such hard security capabilities.

When Japanese security policy make the international news, reports often declare the country's pacifist tradition as once and for all ended - over and over again. What such commentary misses is, as this piece has tried to argue, that the militarizing trend is rather a long-term one. This is underpinned by long standing political goals to that effect, a fundamental driver of which is the aim for international status, and community building with those countries whose

recognition is seen as desirable. This is not to say that there is no "Japanese pacifism" or that the Japanese government never acted in line with a more "pacifist" inclination. It rather means that the country's pacifism exists as one narrative among several of what Japan is or should be, and that is not the narrative that dominates today's political class in Japan.

Be it through defense exports, OSA, or deepening alignment with U.S. allies and partners, Japan's 2024 trajectory is relatively staked out. As the country's tragic start to the year shows, however — a large earthquake off the Noto Peninsula in Ishikawa Prefecture and the collision on Haneda Airport between a Coast Guard plane and a Japan Airlines passenger aircraft — the unexpected and potentially trajectory-changing does not always involve the actions of other states, complicating any predictions of the future.

.

Bibliography

Antezza, A., Bushnell, K., and Dyussimbinov, Y. et al. (2023). Ukraine Support Tracker. Kiel Institute for the World Economy. Available at: https://www.ifw-kiel.de/publications/ukraine-support-tracker-data-20758/.

Asahi Shimbun. (2024). 'Watashi wa habatsu yamemasen kara' shushou ni tsugeta Aso shi, san ha rengou no shuuen. *Asahi Shimbun.* Available at:

https://digital.asahi.com/articles/ASS1M75MBS1MUTFK013.html?_requesturl=articles% 2FASS1M75MBS1MUTFK013.html&pn=8.

Closed seminar on Kishida government security policy. (2022). Closed seminar on Kishida government security policy. *EJARN*. December 16, 2022.

Channeru Seiron. (2024). Aso tai Suga no yukue. Sankei Podcast. [Online]. Available at: <a href="https://podcasts.google.com/feed/aHROcHM6Ly93d3cub21ueWNvbnRlbnQuY29tL2QvcGxheWxpc3QvNTMxMWE3YjctYTMwYi000DExLWFk0TUtYWViYTAwZWI5ZWM4LzcyODFjMzNiLTgxNGEtNDEyNS05MzY0LWFlY2EwMDY3NzFkYi8xZDkzZGM4MS02YWEzLTQxMDYTdlMS1hZWNhMDA20GQ0MjlvcG9kY2FzdC5yc3M/episode/Y2U4MjUzYmUtMWE0NS000WQ3LWlyYmYtYjBm0TAwYWU5Njq1?ep=14.

Gustafsson, K. (2022). Identity change, anxiety and creativity: How 19th century Japan sought to leave Asia and become part of the West. *Uluslararası İlişkiler* 19(73). pp. 77-93.

Hagström, L. and Gustafsson, K. (2019). Narrative power: how storytelling shapes East Asian international politics. Cambridge Review of International Affairs 32(4). pp. 387-406.

Ha, T. and Hagström, L. (2022). Resentment, status dissatisfaction, and the emotional underpinnings of Japanese security policy. International Relations of the Asia-Pacific 23(3). pp. 383-415.

Heginbotham, E., Leiter, S. and Samuels, R. (2023). Pushing on an Open Door: Japan's Evolutionary Security Posture. *The Washington Quarterly* 46(2). pp. 47-67.

Hodo Station. (2024). 30 nenmae ni habatsu kaishou shita hazu ga, habatsu 'haishi' ka 'sonzoku' Jimintou 'sasshin honbu' iken wa heikousen. Terebi Asahi. Available at: https://news.tv-asahi.co.jp/news politics/articles/000332846.html.

Jimin. (2024). 'Rittou no seishin ni tachikaeri giron wo' shinrai kaifuku he seiji sasshin honbu wo setchi. Jimin. [Online]. Available at:

https://www.jimin.jp/news/information/207352.html.

Kanehara, N. (2021). Anzenhoshou senryaku. Tokyo: Nihon keizai shimbun shuppansha.

Kawaguchi, S. (2024). Jimin, Moriyama ha, habatsu no kongo wa 'soudan' Aso, Motegi ha hochou awase. *Mainichi Shimbun*. Available at:

https://mainichi.jp/articles/20240120/k00/00m/010/124000c?utm_source=smartnews&utm_medium=ios&utm_campaign=smartnews.

Kono, T. (2018). 'Heisei 30 nenban gaikou seisho (gaikou seisho 2018) kantougen' in *Gaikou seisho 2018*. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan. [Online]. Available at: https://www.mofa.go.jp/mofaj/gaiko/bluebook/2018/pdf/pdfs/0_1.pdf.

Konno, S. (2023). "Bakamon to itte yaraneba" Kishida shi no habatsu kaichou tainin, aseri to akire'. Asahi Shimbun. Available at:

https://www.asahi.com/articles/ASRD75QP8RD7UTFK00T.html.

Matsuyama, S. (2024). Ukuraina shien, keizoku houshin wo dentatsu Kamikawa shi houmon, gaishou to kaidan. *Asashi Shimbun.* Available at:

https://digital.asahi.com/articles/DA3S15833007.html?_requesturl=articles%2FDA3S15833007.html&pn=2.

Matsuyama, S. (2023). Gaimushou, 'doushikoku' gun he no mushou kyouyo OSA kakujuu. Rainendo yosan 2.5 bai ni. Asahi Shimbun. Available at: https://digital.asahi.com/articles/ASRDV63HQRDVULFA010.html.

Nagasaki, J. (2023). 'Somosomo kaiksetsu' Nihon no buki yushutsu kisei to wa? Heiwa kokka to shite no ayumi wa? Asashi Shimbun. Available at:

https://www3.nhk.or.jp/news/html/20240115/k10014321281000.html.

Naidu, M. V. (1985). Military Power, Militarism, and Militarization: an Attempt at Clarification and Classification. Peace Research 17(1). pp. 2-9.

NHK. (2024). Kishida naikaku shijiritsu 'shiji' 26% 'shiji shinai' 56% NHK yoron chousa. NHK. [Online]. Available at:

https://www3.nhk.or.jp/news/html/20240115/k10014321281000.html.

National Security Council. (2022). Kokka anzen hoshou senryaku ni tsuite. National Security Council. [Online]. Available at:

https://www.cas.go.jp/jp/siryou/221216anzenhoshounss-j.pdf.

Osawa, J. (2023). Interview on "Japan's Values-Based Foreign Policy". Interview by Erik Isaksson. 16 March 2023.

Prime Minister's Office of Japan. (2023). Dai ni hyaku ju ikkai kokkai ni okeru Kishida naikaku souri daijin shisei houshin enzetsu. Prime Minister's Office of Japan. [Online]. Available at:

https://www.kantei.go.jp/jp/101 kishida/statement/2023/0123shiseihoshin.html.

Prime Minister's Office of Japan. (2022). Kishida naikaku souri daijin kisha kaiken. Prime Minister's Office of Japan. [Online]. Available at: https://apnews.com/article/japan-ukraine-support-humanitarian-aid-g7-ac26f0224efbdcdfd75fbfdfbf6c9da8.

Tanaka, S. (1994). *Japan's Orient: Rendering Pasts into History*. Berkeley and Los Angeles: University of California Press.

Tsuruoka, M. (2022). Why the War in Ukraine is not about Democracy versus Authoritarianism. *RUSI Commentary*. [Online]. https://www.rusi.org/explore-our-research/publications/commentary/why-war-ukraine-not-about-democracy-versus-authoritarianism.

Yamaguchi, M. (2023). Japan pledges \$4.5B more in aid for Ukraine, including \$1B in humanitarian funds. *Associated Press*. Available at: https://apnews.com/article/japan-ukraine-support-humanitarian-aid-g7-ac26f0224efbdcdfd75fbfdfbf6c9da8.